

2.3 LATIN AMERICA & THE CARIBBEAN

ANTIGUA AND BARBUDA
THE BAHAMAS
BARBADOS
BELIZE
BERMUDA
CUBA
DOMINICA
DOMINICAN REPUBLIC
GRENADA
GUYANA
HAITI
JAMAICA
PUERTO RICO
SAINT KITTS AND NEVIS
SAINT LUCIA
SAINT VINCENT AND THE GRENADINES
SURINAME
TRINIDAD AND TOBAGO

ARGENTINA
BOLIVIA
BRAZIL
COLOMBIA
COSTA RICA
CHILE
ECUADOR
EL SALVADOR
GUATEMALA
HONDURAS
MEXICO
NICARAGUA
PANAMA
PARAGUAY
PERU
URUGUAY
VENEZUELA

TABLE 2.3.1:

Epidemiology of HIV and viral hepatitis, and harm reduction responses in the Latin America and the Caribbean

Country/ territory with reported injecting drug use ¹	People who inject drugs	HIV prevalence among people who inject drugs (%)	Hepatitis C (anti-HCV) prevalence among people who inject drugs (%)	Hepatitis B (anti-HBsAg) prevalence among people who inject drugs (%)	Harm reduction response			
					NSP ²	OAT ³	Peer distribution of naloxone	DCRs ⁴
Argentina	8,144 ^[2]	3.5 ^[3]	4.8 ^[4]	1.6 ^[4]	X	✓(M) ^[5]	X	X
The Bahamas	0 ^[6]	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Bolivia	nk	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Brazil	nk ⁵	9.9 ^{[7]6}	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Chile	nk	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Colombia	14,893 ^[8]	5.5 ^[9]	31.6 ^[9]	nk	✓ ^[10,11]	✓(M) ^[10,11]	X	X
Costa Rica	nk ⁷	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Dominican Republic	<1,359 ^{[13]8}	3.2 ^{[13]9}	22.8 ^{[14]10}	nk	✓2 ^[15]	X	X	X
Ecuador	nk	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
El Salvador	nk	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Guatemala	nk	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Guyana	nk	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Haiti	nk	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Honduras	nk	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Jamaica	nk	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Mexico	164,157 ^{[18]11}	4.4 ^{[19]12}	96 ^{[20]13}	0.2 ^[4]	✓ ^[17]	✓(M) ^[21]	✓ ^[21]	X ¹⁴
Nicaragua	nk	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Panama	5,714 ^[22]	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Paraguay	nk	nk	9.8 ^[23]	nk	X	X	X	X
Peru	nk	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Puerto Rico	28,000 ^[24]	11.3 ^{[25]15}	78.4 - 89 ^{[27,28]16}	nk	✓ ^[29]	✓(M,B) ^[29]	✓ ^[29]	X
Suriname	nk ^{[30]17}	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Uruguay	nk	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X
Venezuela	nk	nk	nk	nk	X	X	X	X

nk = not known

1 Countries with reported injecting drug use according to Larney et al in 2017. The study found no reports of injecting drug use in Antigua and Barbuda, Barbados, Belize, Cuba, Dominica, Grenada, Saint Kitts and Nevis, Saint Lucia, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines or Trinidad and Tobago.^[1]

2 All operational needle and syringe programme (NSP) sites, including fixed sites, vending machines and mobile NSPs operating from a vehicle or through outreach workers.

3 Opioid agonist therapy (OAT), including methadone (M), buprenorphine (B) and any other form (O) such as morphine and codeine.

4 Drug consumption rooms, also known as supervised injecting sites.

5 Unpublished data from a national household survey coordinated by Francisco Bastos found very little evidence of injecting drug use in Brazil.

6 Based on data collected in 2009 in eight Brazilian cities.

7 Civil society organisations indicate that injecting drug use is minimal in Costa Rica.^[12]

8 There are an estimated 56,632 people who use illegal drugs in the Dominican Republic, less than 2.4% of whom are reported to be people who inject drugs.

9 Estimate from 2012 for people who use drugs.

10 Based on data from 2008.

11 Based on data from 2011 National Addiction Survey. There may be limitations to the representativeness of this data, as household surveys are known to exclude people living outside traditional households, such as people who are homeless or incarcerated.^[19] Civil society organisations believe that this figure may be an overestimate, with the true number of people who inject drugs in the country being around 30,000.^[17]

12 Based on data collected in 2006-2007.

13 Based on data collected in 2005.

14 Though one DCR operates in Mexicali, Mexico, this is not officially sanctioned by the state.^[21]

15 Based on subnational data from 2015.

16 Based on subnational data from 2006-2015. Civil society organisations report that there is no effective system monitoring viral hepatitis infection among people who inject drugs in Puerto Rico.^[26]

17 A 2008 government study estimated that 0.3% of Suriname's estimated 1,000 people who use drugs are people who inject drugs.

MAP 2.3.1:

Availability of harm reduction services



- Both NSP and OAT available
- OAT only
- NSP only
- Neither available
- Not known
- DCR available
- X Peer-distribution of naloxone

2.3

Harm reduction in Latin America and the Caribbean

NEEDLE AND SYRINGE PROGRAMMES (NSPs)



<5%

CIVIL SOCIETY ORGANISATIONS ESTIMATE THAT LESS THAN 5% OF THE PEOPLE WHO INJECT DRUGS IN MEXICO ACCESS NSPs.

“

Transition to domestic funding applies primarily to services for people who inject drugs, and there remain few funding opportunities for services for the majority of people who use drugs in the region who do not inject.

—



COCAINE

IN LATIN AMERICA APPROXIMATELY 40% OF PEOPLE IN CONTACT WITH THE CRIMINAL JUSTICE SYSTEM HAVE BEEN ARRESTED ON THE BASIS OF COCAINE-RELATED OFFENCES'



APPROXIMATELY 20% OF PEOPLE IN PRISON IN LATIN AMERICA ARE CHARGED WITH A DRUG OFFENCE.

Author:
Jorgelina Di Iorio
Intercambios



Author:
Carolina Ahumada
Intercambios



Author:
Sam Shirley-Beavan
Harm Reduction
International



1. Overview

There are approximately 5.5 million people who use non-injected illegal drugs in Latin America and the number of people who inject drugs is very low compared with other regions.^[31,32] This is largely due to the fact that, currently, injecting use is relatively rare outside Mexico and Colombia^[33] and because the rate of use of cocaine and its derivatives (which are commonly not injected) in the region is among the highest in the world.^[5,31,34]

The production and use of cocaine and coca derivatives is prevalent in South America, specifically Bolivia, Colombia and Peru, which are responsible for virtually all the world's coca leaf cultivation.^[35,36] The smokable use of cocaine paste (an intermediate product in the production of cocaine also known as basuco, paco, base paste or oxi) is greater than that of opioids in Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Ecuador, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay.^[5,32,37-39] It is a cheaper alternative to cocaine in South America and people who use cocaine paste, as well as those who use crack cocaine, are usually from socially marginalised groups, are more stigmatised and face more barriers to access to health care and harm reduction programmes than other people.^[5,11,12,34]

The rate of opioid use in Latin America and the Caribbean is lower than that of amphetamine-type substances (ATS) or other new psychoactive substances (NPS). However, opioid use is prevalent in Colombia, the Dominican Republic, Mexico and Puerto Rico.^[11,15,21,29,31] NPS use is increasing in Argentina, Brazil, Colombia, Costa Rica, Mexico, Peru and Uruguay. MDMA is the most common substance among ATS, and NPS such as ketamine, synthetic cannabinoids and synthetic hallucinogens are also used in some countries.^[11,12,21,32,37,39-41]

Harm reduction programmes for people who use non-injectable cocaine derivatives are in place in several countries in the region, with a particular focus on the use of the smokable forms of crack cocaine and cocaine paste. In some cases, there are community-based programmes that offer primary health services, food and hygiene services, legal advice and treatment to people who use non-injectable cocaine derivatives and other drugs.^[5,42,43] Harm reduction programmes focused on people experiencing homelessness have been established in Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica and Uruguay.^[12,44]

Harm reduction programmes for people who inject drugs, including opioid agonist therapy (OAT) and needle and syringe programmes (NSP), operate in Colombia, the Dominican Republic, Mexico and Puerto Rico.^[11,15,21,29,45] In Mexico, primarily in the north close to the border with the USA, they also function as overdose prevention programmes, distributing naloxone and offering fentanyl strips. La Sala, a safe consumption space for women who use drugs, is the first drug consumption room (DCR) in the region, though it is not authorised by the Mexican government.^[46]

Drug checking programmes (also known as substance analysis) have increased in the region since 2018, and are managed by civil society organisations, including in Colombia, Mexico, Peru and Uruguay.^[11,39,44] There are other peer education projects in clubs and festivals that offer assistance, information and hydration points to reduce risk related to recreational drug use.^[5,43]

There are several examples from recent years of regression towards more punitive drug policies in Latin America. For example, new governments in Brazil and Bolivia have explicitly rejected harm reduction as a response to illegal drug use and closed successful programmes, replacing them with abstinence-based, rehabilitation and law enforcement-led projects.^[36] In several other countries such as Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, El Salvador, Guatemala and Honduras, the response to drug use continues to be dominated by abstinence-centred programmes.^[12,15]

With reductions in funding from international donors, the funding landscape for harm reduction in Latin America is becoming increasingly difficult. Due to the socio-economic crisis in the region caused by the COVID-19 pandemic, national government funding has also decreased. Many programmes are supported only by private contributions.

Based on the limited data available, prevalence rates of HIV, hepatitis C and tuberculosis (TB) are all higher among both people who inject drugs and non-injecting drug users than the general population. However, prevalence rates vary considerably across the region.

2. Developments in harm reduction implementation



2.1 NEEDLE AND SYRINGE PROGRAMMES (NSPs)

Latin America has one of the lowest rates of syringe distribution per person who injects drugs in the world.^[31] Where injecting drug use has been identified, syringe distribution per person per year is lower than the World Health Organization recommendation for the elimination of hepatitis C of 300 syringes per person per year.^[47] A relative absence of injecting drug use may make NSP implementation a lower priority in Bolivia, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Paraguay and Peru.^[5,12,38,39] In Argentina, Brazil and Uruguay, cocaine injection is now minimal, so NSPs have redirected efforts towards harm reduction for non-injecting drug use.^[3]

NSPs continue to operate in Colombia and Mexico, but a lack of funding and a regression towards more punitive drug policies in Latin America have caused a decrease in coverage of NSPs in both countries.^[11,21,36] While services have recently been officially included in the HIV/TB response in Colombia, coverage has decreased since 2018 in Armenia, Bogotá, Cucuta and Bucaramanga.^[11] In Mexico, there were six active NSPs in 2018, including in the cities with the highest level of injected heroin use: Tijuana, Mexicali and Ciudad Juarez. However, civil society organisations estimate that less than 5% of the people who inject drugs in Mexico access NSPs.^[21] In February 2019, the Mexican government ceased funding for citizen-led programmes, which forced some NSPs to reduce services.^[48]

Even where NSPs are in operation, coverage is insufficient.^[11,21] In Mexico, there is a shortage of syringes and people who inject drugs are reluctant to use those provided by the government because of concerns about quality and poor design.^[21,49] There are geographical and organisational barriers to access in both Colombia and Mexico, and women and transgender people face additional barriers related to stigmatisation.^[11,21] For example, in Mexicali, Verter reports that just one in ten of its NSP clients are women.^[21]

Changes in NSP implementation in the Caribbean have been limited since 2018, and the Dominican Republic and Puerto Rico remain the only places where NSP services operate.^[15,29] This is in large part due to the low recorded prevalence of injecting drug use in the region. For example, in the Bahamas and Saint Kitts and Nevis, governments report no injecting drug use and therefore no NSPs are in operation.^[50,51] However, in several other Caribbean countries, no NSPs

are in operation despite the acknowledged prevalence of small populations of people who inject drugs, for example in Dominica, Guyana and Jamaica.^[52-55]



2.2 OPIOID AGONIST THERAPY (OAT)

No country in Latin America has newly implemented OAT since 2018. Despite OAT being available in Argentina, Colombia and Mexico, it is largely administered in an abstinence-focused manner rather than for harm reduction.^[5,11,21]

OAT is available in Colombia in the form of methadone pills.^[10,11] However, there are significant barriers to access for women, transgender people and people experiencing homelessness. Barriers include over-subscribed services; services that do not adjust to the needs of the most vulnerable groups; the fact that formal identification is necessary to access the state health insurance programme; long waiting times for appointments with specialists; and many medical practitioners and clients still considering methadone therapy to be a case of replacing one addiction with another.^[10]

In Mexico, OAT is available only in private clinics and fee-charging government clinics, at high cost to the client. There are six centres in the three cities where injecting drug use is highest: Tijuana, Mexicali and Ciudad Juarez.^[21] In Argentina, OAT is available in both public and private institutions in Buenos Aires.^[5] In Costa Rica, Ecuador and Peru, prescription opioids are used for palliative care patients and for only a small number of people suffering from opioid withdrawal.^[12,39]

Opioid use is relatively uncommon in the English-speaking Caribbean, with prevalence of 0.2% compared with 2% in the Americas as a whole.^[56] However, both Puerto Rico and the Dominican Republic are home to significant populations of people who use opioids.^[15,29] Puerto Rico remains the only place in the Caribbean where OAT is available, though civil society actors in Puerto Rico report that fewer programmes are operating in 2020 than in 2018 because of a lack of funding.^[29]

In the Dominican Republic, no OAT services are available.^[15] Law 50-88 (the primary drug control law in the country) specifically prohibits the use of methadone, but does not prohibit buprenorphine.^[57] The National Drug Council is the state organ responsible for drug programmes, but only funds OAT for detoxification purposes with requirements for abstinence.^[15] A long-awaited pilot OAT programme took place in 2019, providing services for 67 people. However, despite positive results, neither the government nor international donors were willing to fund a continuation of the programme.^[15]



2.3

AMPHETAMINE-TYPE STIMULANTS (ATS) AND NEW PSYCHOACTIVE SUBSTANCES (NPS)

The use of ATS, including the non-medical use of amphetamine, methamphetamine and pharmaceutical stimulants, is lower in Latin America and the Caribbean than other regions. However, Central America¹⁸ has higher rates of use than South America.^[32] In South and Central America, the non-medical use of pharmaceutical stimulants is more common than the use of other amphetamines. The non-medical use of weight loss pills is reportedly more prevalent among women than among men, with pills such as sibutramine hydrochloride monohydrate (sold under the brand names Aderan and Ipomex) and phentermine (sold under the brand names Duromine and Suprenza), along with methylphenidate and amphetamine, reported to be the most commonly non-medically used pharmaceutical stimulants in those subregions.^[31] Few harm reduction programmes addressing the use of ATS operate in the region.

Data on amphetamine-type stimulants is rarely collected systematically in the Caribbean.^[58] According to the limited data available, prevalence of use appears to be low. For example, past-year prevalence of MDMA among secondary school students is estimated at 0.2% in the Dominican Republic and 0.3% in Barbados.^[58]

Though the rates of NPS use in Latin America are lower than in other regions, NPS use has increased in the region among young people since 2018.^[31,32] MDMA is the most common ATS in Argentina, Brazil, Colombia, Chile, Costa

Rica, Mexico, Peru and Uruguay. NPS such as ketamine, synthetic cannabinoids and NBOMes (a group of synthetic hallucinogens commonly sold as LSD) are also used in some countries.^[10,11,21,32,40,41,43,59]

Harm reduction programmes for ATS and NPS use in nightlife settings increased in the region. In Colombia, Peru and Uruguay there are drug checking programmes managed by civil society organisations, such as Echele Cabeza in Colombia, Imaginario 9 in Uruguay, and Latin America for a Sensible Drug Policy in Peru.^[11,39,44] There are other peer education projects that offer assistance, information and hydration points to reduce risk related to recreational drug use such as Proyecto de Atención en Fiestas (PAF) in Argentina, Projeto Respire in Brazil and other similar services in Chile, Costa Rica and Ecuador.^[5,12,43]



Drug checking programmes (also known as substance analysis) have increased in the region since 2018, and are managed by civil society organisations, including in Colombia, Mexico, Peru and Uruguay.

¹⁸ This refers to: Belize, Costa Rica, El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, Nicaragua and Panama.

The governments of Argentina, Chile, Colombia and Uruguay have established early warning systems on NPS at the national level.^[59,60] In 2019, these systems were combined in the Early Warning System for the Americas, through which countries share information.^[59,60] The early warning systems provide specific information on NPS including trend data, chemical details on individual substances and supporting documentation on laboratory analysis to public health institutions, including directly to frontline health workers in hospitals, to enable better responses to overdose. In many cases, including all alerts in Argentina, alerts are also made available to the public to inform people who use drugs and their families.^[59] In Argentina, the system is operated by governmental agencies and does not source data or samples from organisations providing harm reduction services.^[5] Barbados, Brazil, Costa Rica, Jamaica, Paraguay, Peru, and Trinidad and Tobago are developing national early warning systems in line with the recommendations of the Inter-American Drug Abuse Control Commission (CICAD).^[59]



2.4 COCAINE AND ITS DERIVATIVES

Cocaine use in Central America (0.7% of the population) and South America (1.0%) is higher than the global average of 0.4% of the global population aged 15–64.^[31,32] According to national estimates, between 4% and 6% of the general population have ever used powder cocaine in the English-speaking Caribbean¹⁹ and less than 1% in the Dominican Republic, Haiti and Puerto Rico.^[58] Prevalence of crack cocaine use is lower, but is still estimated at between 1% and 2% of people in the English-speaking Caribbean.^[58] There is evidence that use of crack cocaine has increased over recent years across the Caribbean,^[58] notably in Barbados, Belize and Dominica.^[61–63]

With nearly 1.5 million past-year cocaine and crack cocaine users, Brazil is the largest cocaine market in South America.^[31,43] Cocaine base paste, which was previously confined to countries where cocaine is manufactured (Bolivia, Colombia and Peru), is the most commonly used drug among many socio-economically deprived people who use drugs in Argentina, Colombia, Chile, Ecuador, Peru, Paraguay and Uruguay.^[34,35] However, such use is difficult to estimate since people who use cocaine base paste are usually from

socially marginalised groups that are not well captured by household surveys.^[5,37,64]

Harm reduction programmes for people who use non-injectable cocaine derivatives are in place in Argentina, Brazil, Paraguay and Uruguay, with a particular focus on use of the smokable forms of crack cocaine and cocaine paste. Examples include the Casas de Atención y Acompañamiento Comunitario in Argentina, supported by the National Secretariat for Comprehensive Drug Policy (SEDRONAR) and implemented by civil society organisations, and the Centro de Convivencia E de Lei in Brazil, coordinated by a harm reduction organisation. Both are community-based programmes that offer primary health services, food and hygiene services, legal advice and treatment to people who use non-injectable cocaine derivatives and other legal and illegal drugs.^[42,43] During the last two years, harm reduction programmes focusing on people experiencing homelessness have appeared in Argentina, Colombia, Costa Rica and Uruguay.^[10,12,21,65]

In Puerto Rico, a few harm reduction programmes deliver safer smoking equipment to people who smoke crack cocaine, but these projects are small and do not have a steady source of funding.^[29] Additionally, harm reduction organisations distribute fentanyl test strips to people who use cocaine as well as people who use opioids, as fentanyl is known to be present in both. This remains the only form of drug checking available on the island, mostly due to a lack of funding.^[29]

Since 2018, many services to reduce and mitigate the consequences of crack cocaine and cocaine paste use have reduced their coverage due to lack of financial support and a regression towards more punitive drug policies in the region (see policy developments section). Conservative administrations in Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia and Ecuador replaced funding for health programmes with funding for security measures focused on drug markets.^[5,12,36,43,66] Some of them explored military responses to drug-related problems, for example Argentina, Brazil, Colombia, Mexico and Peru.^[67] People who use cocaine paste are often subject to marginalisation, stigmatisation and violence.^[34,64]

¹⁹ This refers to: Antigua and Barbuda, the Bahamas, Barbados, Belize, Dominica, Grenada, Guyana, Jamaica, Saint Kitts and Nevis, Saint Lucia, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines and Trinidad and Tobago.

Non-injected drug use and harm reduction

In much of Latin America and the Caribbean, injected drug use is uncommon, with smoking the preferred route of administration for crack cocaine and cocaine paste.^[5,12,38,39] Non-injected drug use is less associated with blood-borne disease transmission, and in some cases can be an alternative to injection, which reduces the harms associated with injecting drug use, for example in 'pin-to-pipe' programmes.^[68] However, there remain significant health risks associated with smokable cocaine. One harm reduction intervention that can address these risks is the provision of safer smoking equipment.

While the risk is lower than with sharing syringes, sharing smoking equipment remains a possible route of HIV and viral hepatitis transmission.^[69,70] This risk is heightened where people have burns or cuts on their mouth or lips, often associated with the use of inappropriate or improvised smoking equipment.^[34,68] Aside from infectious diseases, smoking drugs can also lead to pulmonary complications including chronic obstructive pulmonary disorder, emphysema and bronchitis.^[34,71] As mentioned, this is frequently associated with improvised smoking equipment and the inhalation of toxic fumes, particularly where plastic or inked aluminium is heated at high temperatures.^[34]

Distributing safer smoking kits can reduce sharing, reduce injuries to the mouth and lips, and lower the risk of damage to the lungs. Such kits may include glass stems and pipes, rubber mouth pieces and lip balm.^[34] Some organisations also include condoms to prevent sexual transmission of diseases.^[34] These kits must also be tailored to the needs of the local population. For example, one organisation in Colombia designed a pipe specifically for people who smoke cocaine paste, modelling the pipe on those already in use, but with safer materials and removable parts to facilitate cleaning and avoid sharing.^[72]



2.5 OVERDOSE RESPONSE AND DRUG CONSUMPTION ROOMS (DCRs)

Since the last *Global State of Harm Reduction* report in 2018, the first official DCR in Latin America opened in Mexicali, Baja California, Mexico.^[21] While the facility, under the name La Sala, briefly operated with the approval of the National Commission against Addiction (CONADIC), it has not been formally recognised by local or national government since 2018.^[21] Verter, a harm reduction organisation that has operated since 2012, runs La Sala which serves women who inject drugs.^[46] The DCR offers other harm reduction services such as reproductive and sexual health, legal support, peer counselling, drug checking, overdose response, HIV and hepatitis C prevention programmes and naloxone²⁰ distribution. However, with only one DCR operational in the country, the coverage is insufficient for more than 100,000 people who inject drugs. For this reason, civil society organisations established a peer distribution network of naloxone in those areas of northern Mexico where opioid use is prevalent.^[21] However, the programme receives no government funding and these efforts remain unofficial.^[73]

No data is available on the number of opioid overdose deaths that occur in Colombia, despite evidence suggesting that there are 15,000 people who use opioids in the country.^[8,74] Civil society organisations highlight this lack of data as a key challenge when providing services and advocating for greater access to overdose prevention.^[74] They also raise concerns that opioid overdose deaths are not formally recorded as such, but commonly referred to as death from cardiac arrest.^[74] Naloxone remains highly limited in Colombia, where the primary barrier to distribution is restrictive legislation.^[10,11]

A significant development in the response to opioid overdose has been improvements to the availability of naloxone in Puerto Rico. This is the result of a long advocacy campaign from civil society, as reported in the *Global State of Harm Reduction 2018*. Administrative Order 412 of the Department of Health permits non-governmental organisations to give out naloxone without a prescription, whereas previously harm reduction actors had been forced to act outside of the legal framework to ensure that people likely to witness an overdose had access to naloxone.^[29] Accordingly, harm reduction outreach teams delivering sterile injecting equipment now distribute naloxone widely

²⁰ Naloxone is a medication capable of reversing the effects of opioid overdose.

to people likely to witness an overdose, as well as providing overdose training and education.^[29] However, civil society organisations report concern that as an administrative order with no accompanying legislation, this programme is subject to political changes and could be abruptly ended by a change of policy or government.^[29]

The lower prevalence of opioid use in the region is one of the reasons for the absence of naloxone programmes in other countries.^[5,12,32,38,39,44] For non-injecting users, emergency departments handle overdose and prevention is based on abstinence.^[11,39]



2.6 HIV AND ANTIRETROVIRAL THERAPY (ART)

In Latin America there are approximately 1.9 million people living with HIV. In 2018, there were an estimated 100,000 new HIV infections in the region.^[75] From 2010 to 2018, there was a 16% reduction in all new HIV cases in the Caribbean. Over the same period, only one country saw a rise in new infections (Belize) and in two countries the reduction was more than 20% (Cuba and the Bahamas).^[76]

HIV testing is available in all countries in the region.^[11,12,37,39,44,77] There are public programmes that provide HIV prevention services in several countries, such as Argentina, Brazil, the Dominican Republic, Mexico and Peru. In several countries, ART is available but very limited for people currently using drugs. Studies in the region show that stigma and discrimination towards people living with HIV persist in combination with stigma based on sexual orientation, gender identity, drug use or sex work, and remain prevalent in many settings.^[78] Discrimination against people living with HIV in the Caribbean is particularly high. Up to two thirds of people in Jamaica and Haiti, and more than half of people in Antigua and Barbuda, the Dominican Republic, Grenada, Haiti and Guyana report negative attitudes towards people living with HIV.^[76,79-81]

In the Dominican Republic, ART is available at no cost to people who use drugs and, since 2019, the national HIV agency CONAVIHSIDA has pledged to increase access to HIV care for vulnerable populations including people experiencing homelessness and/or use drugs.^[15] However, civil society organisations report that, in practice, people

who use drugs have not been prioritised in the response while other key populations have, and that they continue to face stigma and discrimination, as well as considerable out-of-pocket expenses when accessing services.^[15,82] Similarly, in Puerto Rico, access to HIV treatment is covered by the territory's state insurance programme, La Reforma,^[83] but only 62.5% of all people living with HIV are on ART, and 88.2% of those are virally suppressed.^[84] Civil society organisations report that access to testing and treatment is particularly difficult for people who use drugs, as it requires physical attendance at a clinic which may be far from their place of residence and at which they may experience stigma and discrimination.^[29]

Since the beginning of the HIV epidemic, the focus on HIV prevention, treatment and care among people who use drugs has concentrated on the needs of people who inject drugs, and mainly on those who inject opioids. In Latin America, data shows that use of stimulant drugs has also been associated with higher risk of HIV transmission through unsafe sexual behaviours.^[85,86] Community-based programmes are an effective action to reduce the barriers to diagnosis and treatment for key populations such as people who use drugs, transgender people and people experiencing homelessness. However, not many countries in the region have these programmes. For example, in Brazil, the Consultorios de Rua (part of the Brazilian health system) in Salvador de Bahía and Rio de Janeiro offer access to rapid HIV tests and other harm reduction services to people experiencing homelessness. However, these services have reduced under the administration of President Jair Bolsonaro.^[87] Casa Trans in Buenos Aires, Argentina, has provided the same services for transgender people since 2017.^[5,43,88]

Addressing HIV among people who use drugs, including peer-to-peer work, the provision of ART to those living with HIV and the implementation of new prevention tools such as pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP), is still a challenge in the region.^[37,75,78]

Migration, drug use and harm reduction

Migration is a significant phenomenon in Latin America and the Caribbean. In 2017, 37 million people in the region lived outside their country of birth, accounting for close to 15% of the worldwide number of international migrants.^[89] Research suggests that migrant people who inject drugs have unique experiences of drug use and face barriers to harm reduction practices and services not faced by those without a history of migration.^[90]

For people who use drugs, migration disrupts social networks for drug acquisition and use, as well as exposing migrants to different cultural practices, including those related to drug use.^[83] This can put people at greater risk of infectious disease transmission (because of changes to drug use practices) or overdose (because of a lack of familiarity with the local drug supply).^[83] For example, research on the Guatemala-Mexico border has found that recent migration is associated with higher-risk drug use practices.^[91,92]

Undocumented migrants face particular challenges,^[90] including barriers to accessing health care, based both on formal policies and social effects such as stigma, discrimination and fear of deportation.^[93] Periods of detention due to migration status, most notably in the United States prior to deportation, are associated with initiation to injected drug use among both those who used non-injected drugs previously and those who did not use drugs before migrating.^[90] Deportation from the United States is therefore associated with higher-risk drug use practices either learned or initiated in detention,^[94] and higher prevalence of HIV and hepatitis C.^[95]

Importantly, disruption to social networks can also affect the health and vulnerabilities of deported migrants, particularly those who have spent long periods of time outside their country of birth. Evidence suggests people deported from the United States to Tijuana, Mexico, face problems with social integration and financial hardship, which are associated with a lower likelihood of accessing HIV testing and other health services.^[90] This emphasises the importance of recognising that migration is not a one-way street. Many migrants, whether by choice or through deportation, may travel numerous times between countries, and this has implications for approaches to harm reduction, such as prescribing medication, continuity of health care and trends in drug use practices.^[83]



2.7 HARM REDUCTION IN PRISONS

There were approximately 1.6 million people incarcerated in Latin America and the Caribbean in 2018.^[96] Approximately 20% of these people were charged with drug offences, either drug possession for personal use or drug trafficking.^[97-99] Costa Rica, Chile and Ecuador have the highest rates of imprisoned people for drug offences in Latin America and the Caribbean.^[100] Cannabis is the drug for which the most people are brought into contact with the criminal justice system in the world, but cocaine-related offences are particularly prevalent across the region (about 40% of cases).^[99]

Punitive drug laws contribute to overcrowding in Latin American and Caribbean prisons.^[97,101] The number of women incarcerated for drug offences has increased, and women are more likely than men in the region to be convicted of non-violent drug offences.^[102] In Argentina, Brazil and Costa Rica, more than 60% of the female prison population is held for drug offences.^[103] In the most extreme example, Brazil's female prison population increased by 342% between 2000 and 2016.^[104] In Latin America, most women are arrested for first-time, non-violent, low-level but high-risk drug-related activities, such as small-scale drug selling or transporting drugs, or for simple drug use. They often engage in criminalised drug activities because of poverty, lack of opportunities and/or coercion. Most have suffered some form of sexual violence before and/or during their incarceration. Their incarceration can have severe and long-lasting consequences not only for themselves, but also for their families and communities.^[104]

Prison populations are more vulnerable to infections such as HIV, hepatitis C and TB.^[105] Prevalence rates are higher in prison populations compared with the general population, with higher risks of amplification and spread of infectious diseases within and beyond prisons.^[106] Data on blood-borne diseases in prisons in the region is largely unavailable, though one study estimated that HIV prevalence in the Cuban prison system was 26%, more than 100 times higher than prevalence in the general population (0.2%).^[107] The risk is even higher for incarcerated people who use drugs.^[100] Condom distribution, HIV testing and ART are available in prisons in several countries in the region. Argentina, Paraguay, Peru and Uruguay have both viral hepatitis and TB programmes in prisons.^[21,37-39,44,77] Since 2018, hepatitis C testing services have been introduced in prisons in Northern Mexico.^[21] However, coverage is still insufficient across Latin

America and the Caribbean. HIV testing, ART and TB testing and treatment are available in Argentinian, Colombian, Mexican and Peruvian prisons. Specialised mental health services in Brazilian prisons closed and hepatitis C services were reduced in 2019 due to the withdrawal of government support.^[43] In Paraguay, civil society organisation Enfoque Territorial implemented a pilot harm reduction programme in Asunción's prison, but it closed due to lack of funding.^[38]

As reported in 2018, harm reduction services for people who use drugs are absent in prison settings across Latin America and the Caribbean. None of the countries where NSPs and/or OAT are available to the general population offer NSP or OAT in prisons.^[11,15,21,29]

Drug court models have operated in the region since 2012, theoretically providing alternatives to incarceration and redirecting people charged with low-level drug offences to health services rather than prisons.^[108] However, drug courts in Latin America exclusively provide abstinence-based treatment, limiting the harm reduction potential of these kind of programmes.^[5,108] In Chile, Costa Rica, Puerto Rico and Mexico, the model is more established and is in a pilot phase in Argentina, Colombia, the Dominican Republic and Panama.^[98] Ecuador and Peru are also considering the implementation of drug court programmes. Chile, Colombia and Mexico also have juvenile drug courts and other countries in the region have plans for their creation.

3. Policy developments for harm reduction

Drug policy development in Latin America is not homogeneous. Since the last *Global State of Harm Reduction* report in 2018, the differences have deepened. While drug policies in Brazil, Bolivia and Ecuador have become more punitive, Colombia is discussing cannabis and cocaine regulation.^[11] Uruguay extended services and practices in favour of harm reduction and approved a new mental health law that includes a human rights perspective in drug treatment.^[11,37,44,109] In Bolivia, the government has allowed farmers to grow a sufficient amount of coca for subsistence purposes since 2008, facilitating access to a national legal market for coca products, as well as improving access to safe water, education and other sources of income. A new unelected government has reduced these policies

and imposed harsh drug control policies involving law enforcement and militarisation.^[36,104]

New governments in Brazil, Bolivia, Colombia and Ecuador implemented drug strategies that explicitly reject the harm reduction approach.^[36,37,109] The penalties for drug-related crimes, both possession and trafficking, have increased in Brazil and Ecuador. In 2018, the Technical Secretariat for Drugs in Ecuador was eliminated and its functions were divided between the Ministry of Security and the Ministry of Health. Recently, the Ecuadorian legislature approved a new law that penalises drug use in public spaces and gives more powers to the police force in drug-related offences.^[110] In Brazil, changes in the Mental Health Law explicitly exclude harm reduction approaches and exclusively focus on abstinence-based treatment and government financial support to therapeutic communities. At a local level, several harm reduction services for people who use cocaine (primarily crack cocaine) in São Paulo closed and those in Salvador and Pernambuco reduced coverage due to decreased financial support.^[43]

Of the 17 countries in the Caribbean region, Harm Reduction International has identified nine national drug policy plans and ten national HIV plans. Of the drug plans, only two contain any positive reference to harm reduction (the Bahamas^[111] and the Dominican Republic^[112]), though in both cases this has not been accompanied by practical application of government-supported harm reduction programmes. A further four drug policy plans contain references to the need to address HIV and the health of people who use drugs (Barbados,^[113] Grenada,^[114] Jamaica^[115] and Suriname^[116]), and three contain no reference to the health of people who use drugs (Antigua and Barbuda,^[117] Guyana^[118] and Trinidad and Tobago^[119]). Among the HIV plans, eight refer to people who use drugs as a key population²¹ but two contain no reference to people who use drugs (Grenada^[128] and Saint Vincent and the Grenadines^[129]).

The Caribbean has been a leading region in cannabis law reform, with several countries decriminalising cannabis for personal use including, since 2018, Antigua and Barbuda.^[130] However, criminalisation remains in force in much of the region, and in the entire region for all drugs except cannabis. Some governments remain strongly opposed to any reform, for example the Cuban government has criticised other Caribbean governments for decriminalising or legalising cannabis,^[131] and a report commissioned by the

21 These are: Antigua and Barbuda,^[120] Belize,^[121] Cuba,^[122] the Dominican Republic,^[113,123] Guyana,^[124] Jamaica,^[125] Saint Lucia^[126] and Trinidad and Tobago^[127].

4. Funding developments for harm reduction

government of the Bahamas recently failed to recommend any drug law reform.^[132] Indeed, a recent government report in the Bahamas stated that increasing stigma towards people who use cannabis and alcohol to the levels experienced by people who use cocaine may be beneficial.^[133]

Latin American drug control policies are still based on the general principles of eliminating the production, trade or use of any illegal psychoactive substance. The “war against drugs” in Latin America has not reduced drug trafficking, but it has led to more violence and human rights violations.^[36,67,104]

Decree 1844 and civil society action in Colombia

Civil society advocacy in Colombia has had success in fighting back against President Iván Duque’s increasingly punitive approach to drug policy.^[73]

In 2018, Duque introduced Presidential Decree 1844, giving law enforcement officials additional powers to search and fine those in possession of small amounts of drugs. This is despite the fact that constitutional rulings in Colombia have decriminalised the possession of small amounts of cocaine and marijuana (known as the ‘dosis minima’) since the 1990s.^[134]

Temblores, a civil society organisation, took the case to the constitutional court, highlighting disproportionate enforcement of the decree among racial and ethnic minorities and the targeting of people experiencing homelessness. In 2019, the court ruled the enforcement of the decree to be unconstitutional.^[135-137]

Temblores, along with the José Alvear Lawyers Collective and member of the House of Representatives Katherina Miranda, then took the case to the Council of State, Colombia’s supreme tribunal on administrative matters. On 19th July 2020, the Council of State officially nullified the effects of Decree 1844, preventing law enforcement from fining or arresting people in possession of drugs for personal use.^[135-137]

As international donors such as the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria (Global Fund) withdraw from the region, the regional trend has been an increase in the proportion of harm reduction funding provided by national governments. However, domestic funding consistently falls short of what international donors have previously provided, leaving services without a sustainable source of finance and unable to provide continuous services to vulnerable populations.^[5,11,21,43] Additionally, the transition to domestic funding applies primarily to services for people who inject drugs, and there remain few funding opportunities for services for the majority of people who use drugs in the region who do not inject.^[87] Where the Global Fund continues to finance harm reduction, no country has community representation in their Country Coordinating Mechanism.^[87]

In the Caribbean, the implementation of harm reduction is limited by a lack of funding as well as the absence of political will. No civil society organisations providing harm reduction interventions receive any state support for those services.^[15,29] The withdrawal of the Global Fund from many low and middle income countries in the region has drastically affected the financial landscape for harm reduction.^[138]

Barriers to accessing national public funding for harm reduction organisations increased during the period in each country due to the socio-economic crisis in the region and the regression towards more punitive drug policies. There is a clear, urgent and demonstrated need for declarations of political support for Latin American harm reduction programmes to be accompanied by financial support.

References

- Larney S, Peacock A, Leung J, Colledge S, Hickman M, Vickerman P, et al. Global, regional, and country-level coverage of interventions to prevent and manage HIV and hepatitis C among people who inject drugs: a systematic review. *Lancet Glob Health* 2017;5(12):e1208-20.
- Sedronar. Estado autopercebido de salud en población usuaria de tabaco, alcohol, marihuana, cocaína y sustancias inyectables [Internet]. Buenos Aires: Secretaría de Políticas Integrales sobre Drogas de la Nación Argentina; 2017. Available from: <http://www.observatorio.gov.ar/media/k2/attachments/InformeZEASyZconsumoZZInyectablesZ5Zmarzo.pdf>
- Duran R, Rossi D. High acceptability of rapid HIV test in Argentina: Experience during a seroprevalence study in vulnerable groups. Vancouver: 2015.
- UNODC. World Drug Report 2017. Vienna: 2017.
- Touzé G. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. Argentina: 2020.
- Ministry of Health, the Bahamas. Country progress report - Bahamas (the). Bridgetown: 2018.
- Guimarães ML, Marques BCL, Bertoni N, Teixeira SLM, Morgado MG, Bastos FI. Assessing the HIV-1 Epidemic in Brazilian Drug Users: A Molecular Epidemiology Approach. *PLoS ONE* [Internet]. 2015 [cited 2018 May 24];10(11). Available from: <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4633026/>
- ODC. La Heroína en Colombia. 2015;
- Berbesi-Fernández D, Segura-Cardona AM, Montoya-Velez L, Lopez-Ramirez E. Situación de VIH en usuarios de drogas inyectables en Colombia. *Infectio* 2016;20(2):70-6.
- Mejía I. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. Colombia: 2020.
- Quintero J. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. Colombia: 2020.
- Cortés E. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. Costa Rica: 2020.
- Consejo Nacional para el VIH y el SIDA. Plan Estratégico Nacional Para la Respuesta a las ITS y al VIH-SIDA 2015-2018. Santo Domingo: Ministry of Health, Dominican Republic; 2014.
- COPRESIDA. 1era Encuesta de Vigilancia de Comportamiento con Vinculación Serológica en Poblaciones Vulnerables. Santo Domingo: Consejo Presidencial del SIDA; 2008.
- Martin Ortiz A. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. 2020.
- Chávez Villegas C, Samman E. Exclusion in household surveys: Causes, impacts and ways forward [Internet]. London: Overseas Development Institute; 2015. Available from: <https://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/odi-assets/publications-opinion-files/9643.pdf>
- Slim Pasaran S. Global State of Harm Reduction 2018 survey response. 2018.
- CENSIDA. Informe nacional de avances en la respuesta al VIH y el Sida. Mexico City: Centro Nacional para la Prevención y Control del VIH y el Sida; 2016.
- Armenta RF, Abramovitz D, Lozada R, Vera A, Garfein RS, Magis-Rodríguez C, et al. Correlates of perceived risk of HIV infection among persons who inject drugs in Tijuana, Baja California, Mexico. *Salud Publica Mex* 2015;57(Suppl 2):s107-12.
- White EF, Garfein RS, Brouwer KC, Lozada R, Ramos R, Firestone-Cruz M, et al. Prevalence of hepatitis C virus and HIV infection among injection drug users in two Mexican cities bordering the U.S. *Salud Publica Mex* 2007;49(3):165-72.
- Slim Pasaran S. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. 2020.
- UNAIDS. Key Populations Atlas [Internet]. 2013. Available from: <http://www.aidsinfoonline.org/kpatlas/#/home>
- Nelson PK, Mathers BM, Cowie B, Hagan H, Jarlais DD, Horyniak D, et al. Global epidemiology of hepatitis B and hepatitis C in people who inject drugs: results of systematic reviews. *The Lancet* 2011;378(9791):571-83.
- Degenhardt L, Peacock A, Colledge S, Leung J, Grebely J, Vickerman P, et al. Global prevalence of injecting drug use and sociodemographic characteristics and prevalence of HIV, HBV, and HCV in people who inject drugs: a multistage systematic review. *Lancet Glob Health* 2017;5(12):e1192-207.
- CDC. HIV Infection, Risk, Prevention and Testing Behaviors among Persons Who Inject Drugs - National HIV Behavioral Surveillance: Injection Drug Use, 20 U.S. Cities, 2015. Washington DC: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2018.
- Rodríguez A, Gelpi-Acosta C. Global State of Harm Reduction 2018 survey response. 2018.
- Reyes JC, Colón HM, Robles RR, Rios E, Matos TD, Negrón J, et al. Prevalence and correlates of hepatitis C virus infection among street-recruited injection drug users in San Juan, Puerto Rico. *J Urban Health Bull N Y Acad Med* 2006;83(6):1105-13.
- Abadie R, Welch-Lazoritz M, Gelpi-Acosta C, Reyes JC, Dombrowski K. Understanding differences in HIV/HCV prevalence according to differentiated risk behaviors in a sample of PWID in rural Puerto Rico. *Harm Reduct J* 2016;13(1):10.
- Rodríguez A. Global State of Harm Reduction survey response. 2020.
- Ministry of Public Health, Suriname. Suriname National Strategic Plan for HIV/AIDS 2009-2013. Paramaribo: 2009.
- UNODC. World Drug Report 2020. Booklet 2. Drug Use and Health Consequences [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2020 Jun 6]. Available from: <https://wdr.unodc.org/wdr2020/>
- CICAD. Informe sobre el Consumo de Drogas en las Américas 2019 [Internet]. 2019. Available from: <http://cicad.oas.org/Main/ssMain/HTML%20REPORT%20DRUG%202019/mobile/index.html>
- América Latina [Internet]. [cited 2020 Jul 22]. Available from: <https://idpc.net/es/incidencia-politica/trabajo-regional/america-latina>
- Cortés E, Metaal P. Mercados de cocaína fumable en América Latina y el Caribe. Llamamiento a favor de una respuesta sostenible en materia de políticas [Internet]. 2019. Available from: https://www.tni.org/files/publication-downloads/tni-smokablecocaine_sp_web-def.pdf
- UNODC. World Drug Report 2020. Booklet 4. Cross-Cutting Issues: evolving trends and new challenges [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2020 Jun 6]. Available from: <https://wdr.unodc.org/wdr2020/>
- Arenas P. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. Colombia: 2020.
- Da Silva Petuco DR. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. Brazil: 2020.
- Zamudio R. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. 2020.
- Rotondo H. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. Peru: 2020.
- Sedronar. Estado autopercebido de salud en población usuaria de tabaco, alcohol, marihuana, cocaína y sustancias inyectables [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2020 May 6]. Available from: <http://www.observatorio.gov.ar/media/k2/attachments/InformeZEASyZconsumoZZInyectablesZ5Zmarzo.pdf>
- Observatorio Uruguayo de Drogas. VII Encuesta Nacional sobre consumos de drogas en población general [Internet]. 2019. Available from: <https://www.gub.uy/junta-nacional-drogas/comunicacion/publicaciones>
- Sedronar. Reporte Estadístico Casas de Atención y Acompañamiento Comunitario Enero-Julio 2019 [Internet]. 2019. Available from: http://www.observatorio.gov.ar/media/k2/attachments/reporteZcaacZ1erZsemestreZ2019V_3F_1.pdf
- Comis A. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. Brazil: 2020.
- Olivera D. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. Uruguay: 2020.
- Delgado J. Inauguran Centro Comunitario para apoyo a poblaciones vulnerables en zona centro [Internet]. *Periodis. Negro* 2019 [cited 2020 Jun 23]. Available from: <https://www.periodismonegro.mx/2019/08/29/inauguran-centro-comunitario-apoyo-a-poblaciones-vulnerables-en-zona-centro/>
- Reducción de Daños - Verter AC [Internet]. [cited 2020 Jun 23]. Available from: http://verter.org.mx/?page_id=142
- Grebely J, Dore GJ, Morin S, Rockstroh JK, Klein MB. Elimination of HCV as a public health concern among people who inject drugs by 2030 - What will it take to get there? *J Int AIDS Soc* 20(1):22146.
- Ospina-Escobar A. What Happens When Harm Reduction Strategies Are Not Supported by National Governments? Lessons from Mexico [Internet]. *Rockefeller Inst. Gov.* 2019 [cited 2020 Sep 10]. Available from: <https://rockinst.org/blog/what-happens-when-harm-reduction-strategies-are-not-supported-by-national-governments-lessons-from-mexico/>
- Ramos ME. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. Mexico: 2020.
- UNAIDS. Country progress report - Bahamas (the) [Internet]. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2019. Available from: https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/BHS_2019_countryreport.pdf

51. UNAIDS. Country progress report - Saint Kitts and Nevis [Internet]. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2019. Available from: https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/KNA_2019_countryreport.pdf
52. Ministry of Health (Guyana). Global Aids Monitoring Report 2019: Guyana Country Report. Georgetown: Ministry of Health (Guyana); 2019.
53. Ministry of Health (Jamaica). Jamaica Global Aids Monitoring Report 2019. Kingston: Ministry of Health (Jamaica); 2019.
54. Weir SS, Figueroa JP, Scott M, Byfield L, Cooper CJ, Hobbs MC. Reaching key populations through key venues: Insights from the Jamaica HIV Prevention Program. PLoS ONE [Internet] 2018 [cited 2020 Jun 17];13(11). Available from: <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6261031/>
55. Baptiste-Smith CRJ. HIV Testing Service Utilization Among Men and Women in Dominica. 2018;
56. UNODC. World Drug Report 2019. Vienna: 2019.
57. Padilla M, Colón-Burgos JF, Parker CM, Varas-Díaz N, Matiz-Reyes A. An institutional ethnography of prevention and treatment services for substance use disorders in the Dominican Republic. Glob Public Health 2020;15(5):691-703.
58. Inter-American Drug Abuse Control Commission. Report on Drug Use in the Americas 2019. Washington DC: Organisation of American States; 2019.
59. Observatorio Interamericano sobre drogas. CICAD. Boletín Informativo del Observatorio Interamericano sobre Drogas: Reporte del Sistema de Alerta Temprana de las Américas -SATA [Internet]. 2020. Available from: http://www.cicad.oas.org/Main/Template.asp?File=/oid/sata/default_spa.asp
60. UNODC. The role of drug analysis laboratories in Early Warning Systems [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2020 Jul 10]. Available from: https://www.unodc.org/documents/scientific/Drug-Analysis-Systems_EWS_EN.pdf
61. Barbados Today. Drug problem 'now islandwide', says Hinds [Internet]. Barbados Today 2019 [cited 2020 Jun 16]. Available from: <https://barbadostoday.bb/2019/04/16/drug-problem-now-islandwide-says-hinds/>
62. National Drug Abuse Prevention Unit. Annual Report of the Dominican Alcohol and Drug Information Network. Roseau: Ministry of Health and Social Services (Dominica); 2018.
63. Husaini DC, Mann R, Husaini DC, Mann R. Adolescents' Perception Of Harms, Benefits And Intention To Use Marijuana Within The Context Of Regulatory Changes In Belize. Texto Amp Contexto - Enferm [Internet] 2019 [cited 2020 Jun 17];28(SPE). Available from: http://www.scielo.br/scielo.php?script=sci_abstract&pid=S0104-07072019000600319&lng=en&nrm=iso&tng=en
64. CICAD. Análisis de seguimiento de usuarios de cocaínas fumables en programas de atención y tratamiento a dos años del ingreso [Internet]. 2018. Available from: [http://www.cicad.oas.org/oid/pubs/AnalisisdeSeguimiento%20\(1\).pdf](http://www.cicad.oas.org/oid/pubs/AnalisisdeSeguimiento%20(1).pdf)
65. Junta Nacional de Drogas, Observatorio Uruguayo de Drogas. Personas, calle, consumos: dos estudios sobre uso de pasta base en Uruguay. Aproximaciones cuantitativas y etnográficas [Internet]. 2019. Available from: <https://www.gub.uy/junta-nacional-drogas/comunicacion/publicaciones/personas-calle-consumos-dos-estudios-sobre-uso-pasta-base-uruguay>
66. Barua A. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. Paraguay: 2020.
67. Centro de Estudios Sociales y Legales. La guerra interna. Cómo la lucha de drogas se está militarizando en América Latina [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 Jul 5]. Available from: <https://www.cels.org.ar/militarizacion/pdf/laguerrainterna.pdf>
68. Harm Reduction International, CoAct. Harm reduction for stimulant use. London: Harm Reduction International; 2019.
69. Frankeberger J, Cepeda A, Natera-Rey G, Valdez A. Safer Crack Kits and Smoking Practices: Effectiveness of a Harm Reduction Intervention among Active Crack Users in Mexico City. Subst Use Misuse 2019;0(0):1-9.
70. Hembling J, Bertrand J, Melendez G, Ponchick L. Drug Users and HIV Risk in Guatemala City, Guatemala. J Drug Issues 2019;49(2):296-307.
71. Harris M. An urgent impetus for action: safe inhalation interventions to reduce COVID-19 transmission and fatality risk among people who smoke crack cocaine in the United Kingdom. Int J Drug Policy [Internet] 2020 [cited 2020 Aug 11]. Available from: <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7306748/>
72. Serrano S. ¿Hay una forma «segura» de fumar basuco? [Internet]. ¡PACIFISTA!2017 [cited 2020 Aug 7]. Available from: <https://pacifista.tv/notas/hay-una-forma-segura-de-fumar-basuco/>
73. Wolfe D, Evans S, Tomasini-Joshi D, Telles AC, Krupanski M. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 reviewer response. 2020.
74. Quintero J. Muerte por sobredosis de opioides en Colombia, una realidad que desconocemos [Internet]. ¡PACIFISTA!2019 [cited 2020 Aug 6]. Available from: <https://pacifista.tv/notas/muertos-por-sobredosis-de-opioides-en-colombia-ats/>
75. ONUSIDA. Comunidades en el centro. La respuesta al VIH en América Latina. Actualización Datos Globales 2019 [Internet]. 2019. Available from: https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/2019-global-AIDS-update-latin-america_es.pdf
76. UNAIDS. Communities at the Centre: The response to HIV in the Caribbean. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2019.
77. Vila M. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response. Argentina: 2020.
78. Pawlowicz MP, Abal Y, Rossi D. Persistencias en la epidemia de VIH Estigma y acceso a la atención hospitalaria de personas con VIH y otras poblaciones clave. Buenos Aires, Argentina: Intercambios Asociación Civil; 2019.
79. Misir P. HIV/AIDS Stigma [Internet]. En: Misir P, editor. HIV/AIDS and Adolescents: South Pacific and Caribbean. Singapore: Springer; 2019 [cited 2020 Jun 16]; 137-67. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-5989-7_5
80. Chaudhry MR, Husain F, Armstrong EG, Ferguson JA. The HIV/AIDS epidemic in Grenada: A cross-sectional approach used to measure response variation regarding sexual behavior and health depending on the method of data collection. Medicine (Baltimore) [Internet] 2018 [cited 2020 Jun 17];97(22). Available from: <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6393020/>
81. Rubens M, Saxena A, Ramamoorthy V, McCoy HV, Beck-Sagué C, Jean-Gilles M, et al. HIV-Related Stigma, Quality of Care, and Coping Skills: Exploring Factors Affecting Treatment Adherence Among PLWH in Haiti. J Assoc Nurses AIDS Care 2018;29(4):570-9.
82. Chaumont C, Oliveira C, Chavez E, Valencia J, Villalobos Dintrans P. Out-of-pocket expenditures for HIV in the Dominican Republic: findings from a community-based participatory survey. Rev Panam Salud Pública [Internet] 2019 [cited 2020 Jun 18];43. Available from: <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6551750/>
83. Abadie R, Habecker P, Gelpi-Acosta C, Dombrowski K. Migration to the US among rural Puerto Ricans who inject drugs: influential factors, sources of support, and challenges for harm reduction interventions. BMC Public Health 2019;19(1):1710.
84. HIV Prevention Program. Epidemiology of HIV in Puerto Rico and the territory's efforts to address the HIV epidemic. San Juan: Puerto Rico Department of Health; 2020.
85. UNODC. HIV Prevention, Treatment, Care and Support for People Who Use Stimulant Drugs [Internet]. 2019. Available from: https://www.unodc.org/documents/hiv-aids/publications/People_who_use_drugs/19-04568_HIV_Prevention_Guide_ebook.pdf
86. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. Risk and Transmission of HIV, HCV & HBV among stimulant drugs users. A review of the evidence (A). Part 1/5. Methodology and Summary. 2017.
87. Cortés E. Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 reviewer response. 2020.
88. Gobierno de la Ciudad de Buenos Aires. Argentina. Casa Trans. Argentina [Internet]. Available from: <https://www.buenosaires.gob.ar/derechoshumanos/convivencia-en-la-diversidad/diversidad-sexualcasatrans>
89. Noe-Bustamante L, Lopez MH. Latin America and Caribbean no longer world's fastest growing source of international migrants [Internet]. Washington DC: Pew Research Centre; 2019 [cited 2020 Aug 7]. Available from: <https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/01/25/latin-america-caribbean-no-longer-worlds-fastest-growing-source-of-international-migrants/>
90. Melo JS, Mittal ML, Horyniak D, Strathdee SA, Werb D. Injection Drug Use Trajectories among Migrant Populations: A Narrative Review. Subst Use Misuse 2018;53(9):1558-70.
91. Rocha-Jiménez T, Morales-Miranda S, Fernández-Casanueva C, Brouwer KC. The influence of migration in substance use practices and HIV/STI-related risks of female sex workers at a dynamic border crossing. J Ethn Subst Abuse 2019;0(0):1-18.
92. Connors EE, Swanson K, Morales-Miranda S, Fernández Casanueva C, Mercer VJ, Brouwer KC. HIV Risk Behaviors and Correlates of Inconsistent Condom Use Among Substance Using Migrants at the Mexico/Guatemala Border. AIDS Behav 2017;21(7):2033-45.

93. Hacker K, Anies M, Folb BL, Zallman L. Barriers to health care for undocumented immigrants: a literature review. *Risk Manag Healthc Policy* 2015;8:175-83.
94. Robertson AM, Lozada R, Pollini RA, Rangel G, Ojeda VD. Correlates and Contexts of US Injection Drug Initiation Among Undocumented Mexican Migrant Men Who Were Deported from the United States. *AIDS Behav* 2012;16(6):1670-80.
95. Strathdee SA, Lozada R, Pollini RA, Brouwer KC, Mantsios A, Abramovitz DA, et al. Individual, Social, and Environmental Influences Associated With HIV Infection Among Injection Drug Users in Tijuana, Mexico. *JAIDS J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr* 2008;47(3):369-376.
96. Walmsley R. *World Prison Population List* (twelfth edition). London: World Prison Brief; 2018.
97. Chaparro S, Perez Correa C, Youngers C. *Castigos Irracionales: Leyes de drogas y encarcelamiento en América Latina*. 2017;
98. Schleifer R, Ramirez T, Ward E, Williams C. *Drug Courts in the Americas. A report by the Drugs, Security and Democracy Program*. Brooklyn, NY: Social Science Research Council; 2018.
99. UNODC. *World Drug Report 2020*. Booklet 6. Other Drug Policy Issues [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2020 Jun 6]. Available from: <https://wdr.unodc.org/wdr2020/>
100. Centro de Estudios de Derecho, Justicia y Sociedad (DejuSticia), Colectivo de Estudios Drogas y Derecho (CEDD). *Del Miedo a la Acción. Aliviar el hacinamiento carcelario: Salvavidas en tiempos de covid* [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2020 Jun 27]. Available from: <http://www.drogasyderecho.org/cedd-en-los-medios/prensa/aliviar-el-hacinamiento-carcelario-salvavidas-en-tiempos-de-covid/>
101. Corda A. *Sistemas Desproporcionados. Desproporción y costos económicos, institucionales y humanos de la política sobre estupefacientes en Argentina* [Internet]. 2017. Available from: <http://intercambios.org.ar/news-2017/CordaSistemasD.pdf>
102. Boiteux L. *Mujeres y encarcelamiento por delitos de drogas* [Internet]. 2015. Available from: http://www.drogasyderecho.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/Luciana_v08.pdf
103. WOLA. *Advocacy for Human Rights in the Americas. Mujeres, políticas de drogas y encarcelamiento. Una guía para la reforma de políticas en América Latina* [Internet]. Available from: <https://www.wola.org/sites/default/files/Guia.FINAL.pdf>
104. International Drug Policy Consortium Publication. *IDPC. Taking stock: a decade of Drug Policy. A Civil Society Shadow Report*. [Internet]. 2018. Available from: http://fileservr.idpc.net/library/Shadow_Report_FINAL_ENGLISH.pdf
105. Dolan K, Wirtz AL, Moazen B, Ndeffo-mbah M, Galvani A, Kinner SA, et al. Global burden of HIV, viral hepatitis, and tuberculosis in prisoners and detainees. *The Lancet* 2016;388(10049):1089-102.
106. Naciones Unidas. *Oficina del Alto Comisionado. Hay que tomar medidas urgentes para evitar que el COVID-19 cause estragos en las prisiones* [Internet]. 2020. Available from: <https://www.ohchr.org/SP/NewsEvents/Pages/int-day-torture.aspx>
107. Jahanfar S, Myers J. *Harm reduction interventions to prevent HIV/AIDS transmission in involuntary detainees*. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2020 Jun 16];2018(6). Available from: <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6513604/>
108. Schleifer R, Ramirez T, Ward E, Williams C. *Drug Courts in the Americas. A report by the Drugs, Security and Democracy Program*. Brooklyn, NY: Social Science Research Council; 2018.
109. Paladines J. *Global State of Harm Reduction 2020 survey response*. Ecuador: 2020.
110. *La legalización de la prohibición: El proyecto de ley contra el consumo de drogas en Ecuador* [Internet]. [cited 2020 Jul 23]. Available from: <https://idpc.net/es/blog/2020/06/la-legalizacion-de-la-prohibicion-el-proyecto-de-ley-contra-el-consumo-de-drogas-en-ecuador>
111. *National Anti-Drug Secretariat. National Anti-Drug Strategy 2017-2021*. Nassau: Ministry of National Security, the Bahamas; 2017.
112. *Consejo Nacional de Drogas. Plan Estratégico Nacional sobre Drogas 2016-2020*. Santo Domingo: Department of Planning and Development, Dominican Republic; 2016.
113. *National Council on Substance Abuse. The Barbados National Anti-Drug Plan 2015-2020*. St Michael: Government of Barbados; 2016.
114. *Government of Grenada. National Anti-Drug Strategy, Grenada, 2012-2017*. Saint George's: Government of Grenada; 2012.
115. *Ministry of National Security (Jamaica). National Drug Prevention and Control Master Plan 2015-2019*. Kingston: Government of Jamaica; 2014.
116. *Nationale Anti-Drugs Raad. National Drugs Master Plan 2019-2023*. Paramaribo: Republiek Suriname; 2019.
117. *Government of Antigua and Barbuda. National Anti-Drug Strategy Plan (2019-2023)*. St John's: Government of Antigua and Barbuda; 2011.
118. *Ministry of Public Security, Guyana. Guyana National Drug Strategy Master Plan 2016-2020*. Georgetown: 2016.
119. *Ministry of National Security, Trinidad & Tobago. The Operational Plan for Drug Control in Trinidad & Tobago 2014-2018*. Port of Spain: Republic of Trinidad and Tobago; 2014.
120. *PANCAP Co-ordinating Unit. National Strategic Plan (NSP) for HIV/AIDS in Antigua and Barbuda (2012-2016)*. St John's: Ministry of Health, Social Transformation and Consumer Affairs (Antigua and Barbuda); 2011.
121. *National AIDS Commission. National HIV-TB Strategic Plan 2016-2020*. Belmopan: Ministry of Health (Belize); 2015.
122. *Ministerio de Salud (Cuba). Plan Estratégico Nacional para la prevención y control de las ITS, el VIH y las hepatitis 2019-2023*. Havana: República de Cuba; 2019.
123. *Ministerio de Salud Publica (Dominican Republic). Plan de Monitoreo y Evaluación Programa VIH-SIDA 2017-2020*. Santo Domingo: Gobierno de la República Dominicana; 2017.
124. *Ministry of Health (Guyana). HiVision 2020 Guyana National HIV Strategic Plan (2013-2020)*. Georgetown: Government of Guyana; 2013.
125. *Ministry of Health, Jamaica. Jamaica National Integrated Strategic Plan for Sexual and Reproductive Health & HIV 2014-2019*. Kingston: 2014.
126. *National AIDS Programme. National HIV and AIDS Strategic Plan 2011-2015*. Castries: Ministry of Health, St Lucia; 2010.
127. *Office of the Prime Minister, Trinidad & Tobago. National HIV and AIDS Strategic Plan 2013-2018*. Port of Spain: Republic of Trinidad and Tobago; 2013.
128. *Ministry of Health, Grenada. Grenada National HIV/AIDS Strategic Plan 2012-2016*. St George's: 2012.
129. *National AIDS Secretariat. St Vincent and the Grenadines HIV and AIDS National Strategic Plan 2010-2014*. Kingstown: Ministry of Health and the Environment, St Vincent and the Grenadines; 2010.
130. *Government of Antigua and Barbuda. Misuse of Drugs (Amendment) Act, 2018*. St John's: Government Printing Office, Antigua and Barbuda; 2018.
131. *Marsh S. Cuba says regional marijuana liberalization is fueling trafficking* [Internet]. Reuters2017 [cited 2020 Jun 16]. Available from: <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-cuba-drugs-idUSKBN19D2R4>
132. *Smith. Marijuana commission says revisit recreational usage after years of decriminalization* [Internet]. EyeWitness News2020 [cited 2020 Jun 16]. Available from: <https://ewnnews.com/marijuana-commission-says-revisit-recreational-usage-after-years-of-decriminalization>
133. *Ministry of Health (Bahamas). Bahamas National Household Drug Prevalence Survey Report 2018*. Nassau: Organization of American States; 2018.
134. *Rueda M. Colombia's President cracks down on drug use* [Internet]. AP News2018 [cited 2020 Sep 11]. Available from: <https://apnews.com/ac4a7d62b396485ba209856ba036d1fb>
135. *El País. Consejo de Estado condicionó el decomiso de dosis mínima en Colombia* [Internet]. El País2020 [cited 2020 Sep 11]. Available from: <https://www.elpais.com.co/colombia/consejo-de-estado-condiciono-el-decomiso-de-dosis-minima-en.html>
136. *Vanguardia. Consejo de Estado dejó sin efectos el decomiso de dosis mínima* [Internet]. Vanguardia2020 [cited 2020 Sep 11]. Available from: <https://www.vanguardia.com/colombia/consejo-de-estado-dejo-sin-efectos-el-decomiso-de-dosis-minima-KJ2649396>
137. *El Tiempo Justicia. Dosis mínima puede portarse con condiciones: Consejo de Estado* [Internet]. El Tiempo2020 [cited 2020 Sep 11]. Available from: <https://www.eltiempo.com/justicia/cortes/dosis-minima-se-puede-portar-para-consumo-personal-dice-consejo-de-estado-519916>
138. *Cook C, Davies C. The lost decade: Neglect for harm reduction funding and the health crisis among people who use drugs*. London: Harm Reduction International; 2018.